City of Walterboro

Telephone: 843-549-2545 Fox: 843-549-9795

242 Hampton Street Walterboro, South Carolina, 29488

P.O. Box 709 Walterboro. SC 29488-0008

Walterboro City Council
Regular Meeting
May 25, 2010
City Hall
6:15 P.M.

AGENDA

I. Call to Order:

- 1. Invocation.
- 2. Pledge of Allegiance.

II. Public Input on Agenda Items:

III. Approval of Minutes:

- 1. Minutes of the April 27, 2010 Public Hearing and Regular Meeting (Minutes attached).
- 2. Minutes of the May 11, 2010 Public Hearing and Regular Meeting (Minutes attached).

IV. Old Business:

1. Ordinance # 2010-06, An Ordinance Adopting the 2010 City of Walterboro Comprehensive Plan, Second Reading and Adoption (Ordinance attached).

V. New Business:

- 1. Ordinance # 2010-08, An Ordinance Adopting the City Enterprise Budget for Fiscal Year 2010-2011 and Matters Relating Thereto, First Reading (Ordinance attached).
- 2. Ordinance # 2010-09, An Ordinance Adopting the City Budget for Fiscal Year 2010-2011 and Matters Relating Thereto, First Reading (Ordinance attached).
- Ordinance, # 2010-10, An Ordinance of the City of Walterboro, South Carolina Establishing a Comprehensive Fee Schedule for Administration; Building and Codes Department; Finance Department; Public Safety Department; Sanitation Department and Utility Support Department, First Reading (Ordinance attached).

Page -2-City Council Meeting Agenda May 25, 2010

- 4. Consideration of Request to Place Memorial Plaque for Tommy Godwin at the Forest Hills Tennis Courts (Letter attached).
- 5. Consideration of Appointments to City Boards and Commissions.

VI. Committee Reports:

VII. Executive Session:

1. Discussion of Matters Relating to Proposed Provision of Services Encouraging the Location or Expansion of Industry or Other Businesses in the Area.

VIII. ADJOURNMENT.

ORDINANCE # 2010-06

AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE 2010 CITY OF WALTERBORO COMPREHENSIVE PLAN.

WHEREAS, the South Carolina Local Government Comprehensive Planning Enabling Act of 1994 (hereinafter "the Act"), codified in Title 6, Chapter 29 of the Code of Laws of South Carolina (2010), authorizes City Council to create a municipal planning commission; and

WHEREAS, City Council has created a municipal planning commission (hereinafter "Planning Commission"), as provided in the 2009 City Code Chapter 24; and

WHEREAS, the Act requires the Planning Commission to undertake a continuing planning program for the physical, social, and economic growth, development, and redevelopment of the City; and

WHEREAS, the Act further requires the Planning Commission to prepare and revise plans and programs periodically for the development of the City; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Commission has prepared and recommended, by resolution passed by a majority of its members at its meeting held on March 2, 2010, a comprehensive plan for adoption by the City; and

WHEREAS, City Council has properly advertised and conducted a public hearing in accordance with Title 6, Chapter 29, Code of Laws of South Carolina.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and Council of the City of Walterboro, South Carolina, duly assembled that:

- 1. The 2010 City of Walterboro Comprehensive Plan, as recommended to Council by the Planning Commission by resolution at its meeting on March 2, 2010, is hereby adopted.
- 2. The provisions of the 2010 Comprehensive Plan shall be effective upon adoption.
- 3. All prior comprehensive plans, or parts thereof, which are in conflict with the 2010 Comprehensive Plan are hereby repealed. All provisions of prior comprehensive plans which are intended to continue shall remain in full force and effect.

DONE, this 25th day of May, 2010.

ATTEST:	William T. Young, Jr. Mayor
Betty J. Hudson City Clerk	
First Reading:April 13, 2010 Public Hearing::May 14, 2010 Second Reading:	

ORDINANCE # 2010-08

AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE CITY ENTERPRISE BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2010-2011 AND MATTERS RELATING THERETO.

WHEREAS, the 2010-2011 budget has been presented and considered; and

WHEREAS, a public hearing on the budget has been properly advertised and conducted on June 8, 2010.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and Council of the City of Walterboro, South Carolina, in Council assembled, as follows:

The 2010-2011 City Enterprise Budget is hereby adopted in the amount of \$3,603,500 with revenues and expenditures as set out in the budget document dated May 17, 2010.

This ordinance shall be effective July 1, 2010.

DONE, this ____ day of June, 2010.

	William T. Young, Jr. Mayor
ATTEST:	
Betty J. Hudson City Clerk	_

First Reading:_____ Second Reading:_____ Public Hearing:

CITY OF WALTERBORO FY 2010-2011 BUDGET SUMMARY SHEET BY CATEGORY

LINE ITEM	201	APPROVED FY 2009- 2010 BUDGET AS AMENDED		FY 2010-2011 DEPARTMENT REQUEST		FY2010-2011 MANAGER'S RECOMMENDATION		FY 2010-2011 COUNCIL 04/27/10 MEETING	
UTILITY FUND	\$	And the second s	NG \$	FUND BAL 2,038,440		**		2,038,440	
	4	2,038,440	ð		\$	2,038,440	3		
BEGINNING BALANCE TOTAL	Д	\$2,038,440		\$2,038,440	L	\$2,038,440		\$2,038,440	
			KE	VENUE				ene to se e ter se a securit	
UTILITY FUND		3,146,500		3,167,000		3,167,000		3,247,000	
		EX	PE	NDITURES					
WATER						mente until ambituativa del tar è dessenzamente su la constitución			
PERSONNEL	\$	322,525	\$	343,052	\$	335,577	\$	337,198	
OPERATING	\$	407,411	\$	453,827	\$	436,727	\$	436,727	
CAPITAL	\$	25,900	\$	49,240	\$	391,500	\$	391,500	
SUBTOTAL	\$	755,836	\$	846,119	\$	1,163,804	\$	1,165,425	
UTILITY SUPPORT		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·							
PERSONNEL	\$	77,616	\$	78,168	\$	76,473	\$	77,480	
OPERATING	\$	365,090	\$	466,513	\$	466,513	\$	466,513	
CAPITAL	\$	_	\$	-	\$	_	\$		
SUBTOTAL	\$	442,706	\$	544,681	\$	542,986	\$	543,993	
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT									
PERSONNEL	\$	52,336	\$	54,257	\$	52.968	\$	52.926	
OPERATING	\$	12,500	\$	32,740	\$	35,340	\$	15,340	
CAPITAL	\$		\$	-	\$	-	\$	_	
SUBTOTAL	\$	64,836	\$	86,997	\$	88,308	\$	68,266	
SEWER									
PERSONNEL	\$	237,296	\$	248,138	\$	242,552	\$	243,405	
OPERATING	\$	336,041	\$	345,607	\$	336,444	\$	336,444	
CAPITAL	\$	123,000	\$	47,000	\$	7,000	\$	7,000	
SUBTOTAL	\$	696,337	\$	640,745	\$	585,996	\$	586,849	
UTILITY SUPPORT TO GF	\$	1,186,785	\$	1,048,458	\$	1,142,406	\$	1,238,967	
UTILITY FUND SUBTOTAL	\$	3,146,500	\$	3,167,000	\$	3,523,500	\$	3,603,500	
TOTAL ALL EXPENDITURES	\$	3,146,500	\$	3,167,000	\$	3,523,500	\$	3,603,500	
		FNDIN	G F	UND BALAN	ICE				
UTILITY FUND	\$	2,038,440		2,038,440	\$	1,681,940	\$	1,681,940	

ORDINANCE # 2010-09

AN ORDINANCE ADOPTING THE CITY BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2010-2011 AND MATTERS RELATING THERETO.

WHEREAS, the 2010-2011 budget has been presented and considered; and

WHEREAS, a public hearing on the budget has been properly advertised and conducted on June 8, 2010.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and Council of the City of Walterboro, South Carolina, in Council assembled, as follows:

The 2010-2011 City Budget is hereby adopted in the amount of \$7,079,525 with revenues and expenditures as set out in the budget document dated May 17, 2010.

This ordinance sha	all be effective July 1, 2010.
DONE, thisda	y of June, 2010.
	William T. Young, Jr. Mayor
ATTEST:	
Betty J. Hudson City Clerk	
First Reading: Second Reading: Public Hearing:	

CITY OF WALTERBORO FY 2010-2011 BUDGET SUMMARY SHEET BY CATEGORY

LINE ITEM	I	ROVED FY 2009- 10 BUDGET AS AMENDED		FY 2010-2011 DEPARTMENT REQUEST	i	FY2010-2011 MANAGER'S OMMENDATION		Y 2010-2011 COUNCIL 04/27/10 MTG
REVENUE								
GENERAL FUND		6,580,985	*	6,528,444	Antonomic	6,622,392		6,918,953
		EVDEN	~ ·	THOSE				
		<u>EXPEN</u>	ווט	IURES			Ī	
CITY COUNCIL								*****
PERSONNEL	\$	143,765	\$		\$	146,869	\$	156,165
OPERATING	\$	83,200	\$	94,350	\$	91,850	\$	91,850
CAPITAL	\$	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	\$	-	\$			
SUBTOTAL	\$	226,965	\$	241,219	\$	238,719	\$	248,015
CITY MANAGER			***********	The transfer of the control of the c				**
PERSONNEL	\$	161,788	\$	171,509	\$	167,177	\$	164,929
OPERATING	\$	30,025	\$	31,025	\$	28,150	\$	28,150
CAPITAL	\$	_	\$		\$	-	\$	
SUBTOTAL	\$	191,813	\$	202,534	\$	195,327	\$	193,079
FINANCE								
PERSONNEL	•	170 202	¢.	400 004	•	404744		405 400
OPERATING	\$	179,203	\$	189,231	\$	184,744	\$	185,403
CAPITAL	\$	224,350	\$	226,820	\$	224,600	\$	224,600
SUBTOTAL	\$	402 552	\$	446.054	\$	400 044	\$	440.000
SUBTUTAL	\$	403,553	\$	416,051	\$	409,344	\$	410,003
PUBLIC WORKS								
PERSONNEL	\$	612,622	\$	635,055	\$	620,910	\$	626,579
OPERATING	\$	585,277	\$	657,539	\$	582,881	\$	560,875
CAPITAL	\$	109,000	\$	258,000	\$	-	\$	
SUBTOTAL	\$	1,306,899	\$	1,550,594	\$	1,203,791	\$	1,187,454
PLANNING & CODES								
PERSONNEL	\$	241,559	\$	263,149	\$	224,784	\$	225,954
OPERATING	\$	42,437	\$	76,283	\$	30,612	\$	
CAPITAL	\$	20,000	\$	19,500	\$	30,012		30,612
SUBTOTAL	\$	303,996	\$	358,932	\$ \$	255,396	\$ \$	256,566
JUDICIAL								
PERSONNEL	\$	125,075	\$	134,947	\$	131,623	\$	132,206
OPERATING	\$	37,316	\$	40,100	\$	39,416	\$	39,416
CAPITAL	\$		\$		\$		\$	
SUBTOTAL	\$	162,391	\$	175,047	\$	171,039	\$	171,622
PUBLIC SAFETY								
PERSONNEL	\$	2,254,971	\$	2,362,283	\$	2,309,470	\$	2,412,369
OPERATING	\$	416,818	\$	519,362	\$	496,457	\$	516,947
CAPITAL	\$	82,700	\$	456,840	\$	170,404	\$	170,404
SUBTOTAL	\$	2,754,489	\$	3,338,485	\$	2,976,331	\$	3,099,720

CITY OF WALTERBORO FY 2010-2011 BUDGET SUMMARY SHEET BY CATEGORY

LINE ITEM	201	OVED FY 2009- D BUDGET AS AMENDED	FY 2010-2011 DEPARTMENT REQUEST		FY2010-2011 MANAGER'S RECOMMENDATION		FY 2010-2011 COUNCIL 04/27/10 MTG	
SANITATION								
PERSONNEL	\$	225,432	\$	237,659	\$	232,497	\$	233,875
OPERATING	\$	270,980	\$	333,860	\$	270,164	\$	270,164
CAPITAL	\$	177,000	\$	182,000	\$	er en	\$	-
SUBTOTAL	\$	673,412	\$	753,519	\$	502,661	\$	504,039
PARKS								
PERSONNEL	\$	251,569	\$	269,221	\$	263,041	\$	264,714
OPERATING	\$	51,620	\$	62,869	\$	58,975	\$	58,975
CAPITAL	\$		\$	30,701	\$	5,000	\$	5,000
SUBTOTAL	\$	303,189	\$	362,791	\$	327,016	\$	328,689
NON DEPARTMENTAL	\$	111,930	\$	130,930	\$	130,930	\$	130,930
RESERVE ACCOUNTS	\$	35,000	\$	285,000	\$	405,000	\$	405,000
TOURISM				······································				······································
PERSONNEL	\$	91,818	\$	100,019	\$	96,558	\$	94,808
OPERATING	\$	50,530	\$	50,000	\$	49,600	\$	49,600
ALLOCATION	\$	-	\$	-	\$	-	\$	
SUBTOTAL	\$	142,348	\$	150,019	\$	146,158	\$	144,408
TOTAL ALL EXPENDITURES	\$	6,580,985	\$	7,965,121	\$	6,961,712	\$	7,079,525
EQUIPMENT REPLACEMENT FUND CAPITAL				:				
BALANCE	\$	-	\$	(1,436,677)	\$	(339,320)	\$	(160,572)

ORDINANCE NO. 2010-10

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY OF WALTERBORO, SOUTH CAROLINA ESTABLISHING A COMPREHENSIVE FEE SCHEDULE FOR ADMINISTRATION; BUILDING AND CODES DEPARTMENT; FINANCE DEPARTMENT; PUBLIC SAFETY DEPARTMENT; SANITATION DEPARTMENT AND UTILITY SUPPORT DEPARTMENT.

WHEREAS, the City of Walterboro from time to time must review
its fees and charges and make adjustments as necessary; and

WHEREAS, the need to develop a comprehensive fee schedule for all City of Walterboro fees is necessary; and

 $\mbox{\it WHEREAS},$ the fees recommended by the Mayor and Walterboro City Council are as follows:

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and Council of the City of Walterboro, the following fees are adopted:

CITY OF WALTERBORO COMPREHENSIVE FEE SCHEDULE

ADMINISTRATION:

Election Filing Fees:

Council \$ 254.60 Mayor \$ 509.24

FOIA Fees \$.25 per page plus Employee Time

Certified Audio Recordings \$20.00

BUILDING AND CODES DEPARTMENT FEES:

BUILDING OR SIGN PERMITS TOTAL VALUATION

Application Filing Fee \$30.00 (Non-refundable)

which case a \$15.00 fee for each inspection

shall be charged.

1,001 to \$50,000 \$15.00 for the first \$1,000.00 plus \$5.00

for each additional thousand or fraction

thereof, to and including \$50,000.

50,001 to \$100,000 \$260.00 for the first \$50,000 plus \$4.00

for each additional thousand or fraction

thereof, to and including \$100,000

100,001 to \$500,000 \$460.00 for the first \$100,000 plus \$3.00

for each additional thousand or fraction

thereof, to and including \$500,000.

500,001 and up \$1660.00 for the first \$500,000 plus \$2.00

for each additional thousand or fraction

thereof.

Development Permit \$30.00 filing and inspection fee.

Demolition \$50.00

Plan Checking Fees Shall be equal to 4 of the permit fee.

ELECTRICAL PERMITS

Application Filing Fee \$30.00 (Non-refundable)

New or Upgrade Services \$.25 per amp

Additional or

Alterations \$30.00

Temp Pole/Trailer \$30.00 (No filing fee)

Ordinance # 2010-10, Page 1

Pole/Signs GAS PERMITS

Application Filing Fee \$30.00 (Non-refundable) One to Four Outlets \$10.00 Each Additional Outlet \$2.00 One Unit (burner, \$5.00 furnace) Each Additional \$1.00

MECHANICAL PERMITS

Application Filing Fee \$30.00 (Non-refundable) \$10.00 for the first \$1,000 of value and Heating, Ventilating

Duct \$2.00 for each additional \$1,000 of value

or fraction thereof.

Boiler Based on BTU 33,000BTU (1BHP) to 165,000 (5 BHP) - \$5.00 input: 165,000 BTU (5 BHP) to 330,000 (10 BHP) -

\$10.00

330,001 BTU (10 BHP) to 1,165,000 (52 BHP)

- \$15.00

1,165001 BTU (52 BHP) to 3,300,000 (98 BHP)

- \$20.00

Over 3,300,000 BTU - \$25.00

PLUMBING PERMITS

Application Filing \$30.00 Fee(Non-refundable) Each Plumbing Fixture \$3.50 Each house sewer \$6.00 (new/repair) Each cesspool \$6.00 Each septic tank/seepage tank or \$6.00 drainfield Each water heater and/or \$3.50 vent For installation or \$6.00 alteration or repair of For repair or alteration of drainage or vent \$6.00 piping For vacuum breakers or backflow protection \$3.50 devices one to five ea. over five-ea. \$2.00

Grease Trap Inspections \$20.00 All Reinspections \$30.00 Permit Renewal ⅓ permit fee

ZONING CODE SERVICES & FEES

Residential Zoning Compliance\$20.00 Commercial Zoning Compliance \$50.00 Zoning Compliance Letter \$25.00 Flood Zone Letter \$25.00

Zoning Administrative Appeal \$100.00(refundable if BZA determines Construction Appeals \$100.00 that appeal was made necessary Zoning Variance Application \$100.00 because of a mistake of the Special Exception Application \$100.00 city and the appeal is granted) Rezoning \$100.00

Preliminary Plat Review

\$50.00 min./\$10.00 per lot Final

Plat Review

\$20.00 min./\$10.00 per lot

Fence Permit (All Inclusive)

FINANCE DEPARTMENT FEES: Business License Fees

RATE CLASS	INCOME: 0-\$2000 MINIMUM FEE	ALL OVER \$2000 Rate Per Thousand or fraction thereof
1	\$40.00	\$1.00
2	\$45.00	\$1.15
3	\$50.00	\$1.30
4	\$55.00	\$1.45
5	\$60.00	\$1.60
6	\$65.00	\$1.75
7	\$70.00	\$1.90
8	See Individual Bi	usiness in Class 8

NON-RESIDENT RATES

Unless otherwise specifically provided, all minimum fees and rates shall be doubled for non-residents and itinerants having no fixed principal place of business within the City.

CLASS 8 RATES

(Each SIC Number designates a separate sub-classification. The businesses in this section are treated as separate and individual subclasses due to provisions of State law, regulatory requirements, service burdens, tax equalization considerations, etc., which are deemed to be sufficient to require individually determined rates. Non-resident rates do not apply except where indicated.)

SIC	15, 16 & 17	Contractors, Cons	truction, All Types	
Α.	Havina narm	Income	Minimum_	Per \$1,000 or Fraction
Α.	riaving perin	FIRST \$2,000.\$ Each additional \$1,000.		PLUS
		In or out of municip	ality	\$1.10
В.	Itinerant (n	o permanent place of l FIRST \$2,000 Each additional \$1,0		ipality or non-resident) PLUS
		(non-resident double	e rates do not apply)	\$2.00

A trailer at the construction site, a home office or structure in which the contractor resides is not a permanent place of business under this ordinance.

The total fee for the full amount of the contract shall be paid prior to commencement of work and shall entitle contractor to complete the job without regard to the normal license expiration date.

No contractor shall be issued a business license until all state and municipal qualification examination and trade license requirements have been met. Each contractor shall post a sign in plain view on each job identifying the contractor with the job.

Sub-contractors shall be licensed on the same basis as general or prime contractors for the same job, and no deductions shall be made by a general or prime contractor for value of work performed by a sub-contractor.

No contractor should be issued a business license until all performance and indemnity bonds required by the Building Code have been filed and approved. Zoning permits must be obtained when required by the Zoning Ordinance.

Each prime contractor shall file with the License Inspector a list of sub-contractors furnishing labor or materials for each project.

SIC		License Fee
40 -	Railroad Companies – (See Code Sec. 12-23-210)	\$175.00
4121 -	<u>Taxicabs</u> – On Gross Income Rate	Class 7

481 - Telephone Companies not occupying public streets pursuant to Franchise - On gross receipts from customers' premises, telecommunications equipment, intrastate long distance tolls, service work charges, directory, miscellaneous and supplemental services billed to customers located within the municipality. Charges billed to customers located within the municipality shall be deemed to have been apportioned by the company according to services rendered within the municipality.

On gross receipts not exceeding \$25,000	\$250.00
On the next \$175,000 per \$1,000	\$5.20
Over \$200,000 per \$1,000	\$1.20

<u>Telephone companies occupying public streets</u> pursuant to franchise may pay a fee in lieu of a business license, OR receive credit for business license fees as provided by the franchise agreement.

4841 - Television, Cable or Pay	Franchise
491-493 – Electric and Gas Companies -	Franchise
5093 - Junk or Scrap Dealers [Non-resident rates apply]	
First \$2,000\$70.00	PLUS
Over \$2,000	\$1.60

SIC	<u>Income</u>	<u>Minimum</u>	Per \$1,000 <u>or Fraction</u>
55 – <u>Automotive</u>	, Motor Vehicle Dealers	& Farm Machinery, Retai	1 –
	First \$2,000	\$100.00	PLUS
	\$2,001 - \$300,000)	\$0.70
	Over \$300,000	***************************************	\$0.38

One sales lot not more than 400 feet from the main showroom may be operated under this license provided that proceeds from sales at the lot are included in gross receipts at the main office when both are operated under the same name and ownership.

Gross receipts for this classification shall include full sales price without deduction for trade-ins. Dealer transfers shall not be included in gross receipts.

(Alcoholic beverages, beer & wine)	
First \$2,000\$200.00	PLUS
Over \$2,000	\$1.60
5932 – <u>Pawn Brokers</u> – All Types	
First \$2,000\$70.00	PLUS
Over \$2,000	\$1.60
5962 - <u>Vending Machines and all other coin-operated Automatic Merchandisis</u> <u>Machines</u>	ng_
(Not included in Business Gross Income):	
First \$2,000\$50.00	PLUS
Over \$2,000	
5963 - Peddlers, Solicitors, Canvassers, Door - To-Door Sales,	
direct retail sales of merchandise. [Non-resident rates apply]	
(a) Peddlers permit (door to door sales)	
7 day period or any part thereof	\$150.00
(b) Transient Merchant permit (only in established industrial zone which bounded by Sanders Street, S. Memorial, Moore Street and S. Jeffer	ch includes an area
First \$2,000\$250.00	PLUS
Over \$2,000	\$3.30
<u>SIC</u>	

63 - <u>Insurance Companies</u>:

On gross premiums collected through offices, or agents located in the municipality, wherever the risk is located, or collected on policies written on property or risks located in the municipality, wherever the premiums are collected. Gross premiums shall include new and renewal business without deductions for any dividend, credit, return premiums or deposit.

Solicitation for insurance, receiving or transmitting an application or policy, examination of a risk, collection or transmitting of a premium, adjusting a claim, delivering a benefit, or doing any act in connection with a policy or claim shall constitute doing business within the municipality whether or not an office is maintained therein. A premium collected on property or a risk located within the municipality shall be deemed to have been collected within the municipality. (Declining rates shall not apply.)

631–632	Life, Health and Accident0	.75% of Gross Premiums
633-635	Fire and Casualty (Licensed in SC)	2% of Gross Premiums
636 -	Title Insurance	2% of Gross Premiums
6411 -	Brokers for Fire & Casualty Insurers - non-admit	ted.

Notwithstanding any other provision of this ordinance, license taxes for insurance companies and brokers for non-admitted insurers shall be payable on or before May 31 in each year without penalty, Pursuant to S.C. Code 5-7-300, the agreement with the

Municipal Association of South Carolina on file with the Clerk for Collection of current delinquent license taxes from insurers and brokers is approved.

7993 - Amusement Machines, coin operated -

A. Music machines, kiddy rides, and

Amusement machines licensed pursuant to

S.C. Code \Box 12-21-2720(A)(1) and (A)(2) -

Operator of machine\$12.50 per machine.

Distributor of machines:

B. Video poker and amusement machines licensed pursuant to

S.C. Code [] 12-21-2720(A)(3) -

Operator of machine

\$150.00 per machine

Distributor of machines:

First \$2,000......\$50.00 PLUS Over \$2,000.....\$1.20

7999 - Billiard or Pool Rooms, all types -

\$5.00 stamp per table PLUS

First \$2,000...\$50.00 PLUS Over\$2,000.......\$1.20

7999 - Carnivals and Circuses -

First 2,000\$200.00 PLUS Over \$2,000\$1.60

Accommodations Taxes

Municipal Code Chapter 30, Article II

Hospitality Taxes

Municipal Code Chapter 30, Article II

Audit/Budget Preprinted Book Fee \$15.00

Returned Check Fee \$25.00

Setoff Debt Collection Fee \$25.00

PUBLIC SAFETY DEPARTMENT FEES:

Administrative Fees:

Incident / Accident Reports \$5.00 (Per Report)

False Alarm Fees:

\$100 for answering each false alarm in excess of two (2) within a seven (7) day period or eleven (11) in any calendar year at any one address

Vehicle for Hire

Application \$100

Inspection \$25/vehicle

Police Officer - Security Services

\$25.00 per hour 2/Hr Minimum.(If workers compensation is not provided additional \$10.00 per officer)

SANITATION DEPARTMENT FEES:

GARBAGE

Residential Rate

\$18.00

Commercial rollout	\$23.18
Dumpster - 1 pickup/wk	\$190.58
Extra pickups on dumpster	\$24.86
Sharing dumpster	\$95.28

UTILITY SUPPORT DEPARTMENT:

WATER

Minimum Charges (Bi-Monthly Billing)

Service Size/Type	In-City	Out-of City
¾" Residential	\$19.28	\$39.92
¾" Commercial	\$24.77	\$52.01
1" Residential	\$29.75	\$72.81
<pre>1" Commercial</pre>	\$34.67	\$83.24
1 ≒" Residential	\$39.63	\$93.62
1 ¼″ Commercial	\$44.58	\$104.01
1 ⅓" Residential	\$47.04	\$111.80
1 ㎏" Commercial	\$52.02	\$122.22
2" Residential	\$81.73	\$200.21
2" Commercial	\$86.68	\$210.63
3" Residential	\$156.02	\$392.62
3" Commercial	\$160.97	\$402.99
4" Residential	\$304.57	\$777.38
4" Commercial	\$309.53	\$787.77
6" Residential	\$601.70	\$1,544.32
6" Commercial	\$628.95	\$1,554.74
8" Residential	\$1,195.95	\$3,078.25
8" Commercial	\$1,200.91	\$3,088.66

Usage Rates

	In-City	Out-of-City
First 4,000	Included in	Minimum
Next 36,000	\$1.28	\$2.57
Next 160,000	\$1.17	\$2.33
All over 200,000	\$1.06	\$2.11

Water Tap Fees

Service Size	In-City	Out-of-City
3 ₄ "	\$510.00	\$1,020.00
1"	\$528.00	\$1,056.00
1 ½"	\$649.00	\$1,298.00
2"	\$2,011.00	\$4,022.00
Over 2"	Cost plus	20%

SEWER

Usage Rates - Per Thousand

	<u>In-City</u>	Out-of-City	
	\$3.71	\$7.04	
Sewer Tap Fees			
	In-City	Out-of-City	
Residential	\$326.00	\$652.00	
Restaurant	\$3,278.00	\$6,556.00	
Motel/Apartments	\$1,311.00	\$2,622.00	1st unit
	\$78.75	\$157.50	each additional
Business	\$652.00	\$1.304.00	

Administrative \$10.00 Late Fee Cut-off/on charge \$30.00 Water meter removal/replacement \$50.00 \$50.00 Deposit Service Fee \$5.00 This Ordinance shall become effective July 1, 2010. DONE, this _____day of June, 2010. CITY OF WALTERBORO, SOUTH CAROLINA William T Young, Jr. Mayor ATTEST: Betty J. Hudson Municipal Clerk First Reading: Public Hearing: Second Reading:

May 6, 2010

To Whom It May Concern:

The Walterboro Tennis Association request Walterboro City Council's approval to place a memorial plaque for Mr. Tommy Godwin at the Forest Hills Tennis Courts. Mr. Godwin passed away on the 22nd of February 2010. His contributions to the Tennis Community of Walterboro, Colleton County and the Lowcountry were significant. He was the person primarily responsible for the strong recreational league structure that continues in Colleton County today. (Nine league champions, one State Champion, one Southern Region Champion and one High School State Championship in the past six years.)

Some of Mr. Godwin's numerous contributions:

He:

- Coached tennis to individuals before the city courts were built
- Founded organized recreation youth & adult tennis in Walterboro
- Started the tennis program at J. C. Calhoun Academy (currently Colleton Prep)
- Began USTA team tennis in Walterboro (national organization enabling teams to participate in league, state, region and national championships)
- Coached many adult women teams in USTA leagues helping them advance to many league and state championships

Thank you for your consideration & support in this endeavor. The WTA point of contact in this matter is Mrs. Martie Hooker (843 893 2454).

Sincerely

William W Snead

William Snead President, WTA (843 538 3435)

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting April 27, 2010

MINUTES

A Public Hearing and Regular Meeting of Walterboro City Council was held at City Hall on Tuesday, April 27, 2010 at 6:15 P.M. with Mayor Bill Young presiding.

PRESENT WERE: Mayor Bill Young, Council Members: Dwayne Buckner, Randy Peters, Charles Lucas, Ted Parker, Franklin Smalls and Tom Lohr. City Manager Jeff Lord, City Clerk Betty Hudson, City Attorney George Cone and Attorney Ashley Amundson were also present. There were approximately 16 persons present in the audience at the meeting.

Mayor Young called the meeting to order. Council Member Smalls gave the invocation and Council Member Lucas led the Pledge of Allegiance to our flag.

The Mayor welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked all the persons involved with the Rice Festival. Mr. Bubba Tripp did a great job on it. The Mayor thanked him, his volunteers, including Donna Laird, City Public Safety Department, the Sheriffs's Department and others. The Mayor also thanked the City's Public Works Department, Parks Department and Water Department for their help with making everything go smooth for the festival.

PUBLIC INPUT ON AGENDA ITEMS:

The Mayor then asked for public comments on agenda items. No public comments were given.

PUBLIC HEARING:

The Mayor then announced a public hearing duly advertised to receive public comments on two proposed Ordinances:

- Ordinance # 2010-04, An Ordinance to Amend Chapter 21, the Walterboro Zoning Ordinance and Land Development Regulations, Section 1.6, Definitions and Rules of Construction, to Add Definitions for "Alternative Financial Services Institutions," "Check-cashing Services," "Deferred-presentment Services," and "Title-lending Services"; and to Create a New Article XI, "Alternative Financial Service Institutions," to Set Forth Regulations Regarding Locations of Such Businesses Within the City of Walterboro.
- Ordinance # 2010-05, An Ordinance to Amend the Walterboro Zoning Ordinance and Land Development Regulations So As to Create a New Article XII to Reestablish and Provide for an Overlay Zone to Include Airport Overlay Zone Height Restrictions and Matters Related Thereto.

No comments were made on the above proposed ordinances and the hearing was closed. The regular meeting then began.

REQUESTS FOR APPEARANCE:

1. <u>Pastor Leon Maxwell, Ecumenical Ministers Association - Update on Handgun</u> Buyback Program

Pastor Maxwell reported that his organization only collected 3 guns during the recent gun buyback program. He said, we were a little disappointed, but after meeting with the Chief of Police and discussing with the other ministers, we found there were some things that we did not do right and properly prepare. He said, we

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting April 27, 2010

MINUTES/Page II

have \$3,000 worth of gift certificates from Walmart. \$1,500 of this belongs to the City of Walterboro. For the sake of integrity, we would like to retry the gun buyback in July, just before the heat of the season to see what happens. After that, we would like to give back to the City the \$1,500 if we have it, because for integrity sake. We want to thank you for helping us to even have this opportunity to do something like this. After July, we will return it back to the Chief of Police. We have it set up so we can cash it back in and get our funds back. We plan to have the program again in July and we will have it at St. Peters AME Church. We have not decided on a 2^{nd} location yet. We want to thank you for entrusting us to try to be a part of helping to do something with the crime in Walterboro.

APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES:

Upon motion of Council Member Buckner, seconded by Council Member Lucas and passed with all members voting in favor, the following meeting minutes were approved:

- 1. Minutes of the March 23, 2010 Public Hearing and Regular Meeting.
- 2. Minutes of the April 13, 2010 Public Hearing and Regular Meeting.

PROCLAMATIONS AND RESOLUTIONS:

1. <u>Proclamation No. 2010-05</u>, A Proclamation to recognize and commend Ms. Stephanie Drawdy and the CCHS Singers who performed at Carnegie Hall on March 19, 2010. A motion to adopt the proclamation was made by Council Member Peters, seconded by Council Member Lohr and passed unanimously. The Mayor read the proclamation in its entirety into the records. Ms. Drawdy and a member of the CCHS Singers were present to receive the proclamation. A copy of the proclamation is attached as part of these minutes.

OLD BUSINESS:

Ordinance # 2010-04 (Second Reading)

A motion was made by Council Member Peters, seconded by Council Member Parker giving Second Reading and Adoption to Ordinance # 2010-04, being:

An Ordinance to Amend Chapter 21, the Walterboro Zoning Ordinance and Land Development Regulations, Section 1.6, Definitions and Rules of Construction, to Add Definitions for "Alternative Financial Services Institutions," "Check-cashing Services," "Deferred-presentment Services," and "Title-lending Services"; and to Create a New Article XI, "Alternative Financial Service Institutions," to Set Forth Regulations Regarding Locations of Such Businesses Within the City of Walterboro.

In discussing the motion, Council Member Buckner stated in looking over this ordinance, we are trying to have a "reasonable restriction on trade" as it relates to these types of businesses operating in the City of Walterboro. But the goal or the spirit of the ordinance is to curtail these types of businesses operating in the City of Walterboro. According to the current ordinance as presented, in order for a particular company or financial institution to have to abide by the ordinance rules, they would need to have been out of business for a consecutive 90-day period. So in essence, a business could operate for 30 days, and then be out for 30 days more, and they wouldn't have to abide by the ordinance, or they could be out for 60 days and still would not have to abide by the ordinance. In this ordinance, it says they would have to be out consecutively for 90 days before they would have to abide by the rules and regulations or this ordinance. Therefore, I do not think this ordinance has the "teeth" that we need for these type of businesses (check cashing). I still think we have too many of them and we need to clean up our city from these types

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting April 27, 2010

MINUTES/Page III

of businesses continuing to operate in the City. So, I am going to vote against this ordinance as written, because I think the 90 day consecutive (for them to be out of business before they have to abide by the ordinance) is too long. Once they close their doors, I don't think they should have the opportunity to continue to do business, unless they meet the standards of the ordinance.

Council Member Lucas then proposed to take out the "discontinuance" in the ordinance. He said, to me the 90 days is something that causes them out of their own free will to stop doing business. They have 90 days to get their stuff in order, but if they just discontinue services, it seems to me that they should not be able to come back.

City Manager Lord suggested changing the 90 day period to some other period or have no period whatsoever. In determining the circumstances is where you might get subjective.

Council Member Lucas stated, if a business closes today, then they should not be allowed to open up again next week if they terminate on their own. A discontinuance to me would be "terminating".

Mayor Young pointed out that this is only for an existing business that opens back up. They can open back up in 90 days. A new business of the same kind cannot open back. City Manager Lord added that no new businesses would be allowed unless they meet the restrictions of the ordinance.

Further discussion was held on the 90 day restriction. City Attorney Cone stated that he did not feel that It would hurt to lower the period from 90 days to 30 days. The likelihood of litigation, just as an estimate, would not be greatly increased. He further stated, but I do think you need to give them some time in case of a natural disaster where businesses are forced to closed because of a hurricane, flooding or some other reason. It's within your providence to determine what is a reasonable period of time. I don't think 30 days would cause a great increase in litigation. Ashley has done some further research on this and has talked with Greenville.

Attorney Ashley Amundson reported that the current proposed ordinance is significantly less restrictive than Greenville's ordinance.

Council Member Lohr then asked the attorneys if there was some litigation that took place in the Greenville area. Attorney Amundson responded that Greenville does have a few cases that are pending, but their ordinance is significantly stricter than this one and it has a time period. I think it is actually tied to the lease term, she stated.

Council Member Lohr noted that Georgia and North Carolina statewide did something in this area. He asked, do you have any details about how they handled it? Attorney Amundson responded that she had not done any research on this.

Attorney Cone clarified that as far as the Greenville Ordinance and that litigation, they had given businesses a period of time in which to come in compliance. We essentially are grand fathering the current businesses, and I think that was a business decision to try and avoid litigation and accommodate the people who had these businesses, while at the same time, prohibiting new ones from coming up.

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting April 27, 2010

MINUTES/Page IV

Attorney Cone then told Council, you can offer an amendment to the ordinance, and then you would have to pass the amendment before the ordinance is passed if that's the way you want to do it.

Council Member Peters then stated, I would like to amend approval of Ordinance #2010-04 to read, in section 11.3, Vacancy, Abandonment, or Discontinuance of Business that for any consecutive 30 day period barring any natural disaster including hurricanes, etc.

City Manager Cone then stated, I don't think you need to put in the part on natural disaster, but you may need to basically, make a motion to amend the proposed Ordinance # 2010-04 to substitute a 30-day period instead of a 90-day period in section 11.3. Council Member Peters So Moved to amend Ordinance # 2010-04 as stated. Council Member Buckner seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Council Member Peters made a second motion giving Second Reading and Adoption to Ordinance # 2010-04 as amended; being: AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND CHAPTER 21, THE WALTERBORO ZONING ORDINANCE AND LAND DEVELOPMENT REGULATIONS, SECTION 1.6, DEFINITIONS AND RULES OF CONSTRUCTION, TO ADD DEFINITIONS FOR "ALTERNATIVE FINANCIAL SERVICES INSTITUTIONS," "CHECK-CASHING SERVICES," "DEFERRED-PRESENTMENT SERVICES," AND "TITLE-LENDING SERVICES"; AND TO CREATE A NEW ARTICLE XI, "ALTERNATIVE FINANCIAL SERVICE INSTITUTIONS," TO SET FORTH REGULATIONS REGARDING LOCATIONS OF SUCH BUSINESSES WITHIN THE CITY OF WALTERBORO.

Council Member Smalls seconded the motion that passed with all members voting in favor.

2. Ordinance # 2010-05 (Second Reading)

A motion was made by Council Member Buckner giving Second Reading and Adoption to Ordinance # 2010-05, being:

AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE WALTERBORO ZONING ORDINANCE AND LAND DEVELOPMENT REGULATIONS SO AS TO CREATE A NEW ARTICLE XII TO REESTABLISH AND PROVIDE FOR AN OVERLAY ZONE TO INCLUDE AIRPORT OVERLAY ZONE HEIGHT RESTRICTIONS AND MATTERS RELATED THERETO.

Council Member Lucas seconded the motion. In discussing the motion, Council Member Smalls asked if there were any areas or particular space that we are in violation with the height overlay. Mayor Young responded, I am sure there are some places. We are going to do this to come in compliance with FAA. Council Member Peters asked if this matter had been voted on by the Airport Commission. Mayor Young said that the Airport Commission right now, cannot move forward without this being done. We have to have this done.

Attorney Cone reported that he had forwarded a copy of the ordinance to the new Airport Commission attorney for review and asked him to go over it with the Airport Commission. I have received no comments, so I would assume that they go along with it and I suggested it to the county that they might want to amend their ordinance to mirror our ordinance.

The motion then passed with all members voting in favor.

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting April 27, 2010

MINUTES/Page V

The Mayor then entertained a motion to enter an Executive Session. Council Member Lucas **MOVED** and Council Member Lohr seconded the motion to enter into an Executive Session. The motion passed unanimously.

The Mayor announced that the meeting would enter an Executive Session for a personnel matter on Boards and Commission Appointments and a contractual matter for a discussion of contractual agreement related to planning consultant services and a discussion of matters related to the provision of services encouraging the location or expansion of industry and other businesses in the area. The meeting then convened into Executive Session.

The meeting returned to Open Session and a motion was made by Council Member Lucas to appoint Mr. David Evans to the Accommodations Tax Advisory Committee. Council Member Peters seconded the motion. The motion passed with all members voting in favor.

Next, Council Member Lucas **MOVED** to appoint Ivey Johnson to the Youth Advisory Commission. Council Member Peters seconded the motion that passed unanimously.

A motion was made by Council Member Parker to reappoint Lucille Powers to the Historic Preservation Commission for another 2 year term. Council Member Peters seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Next, the Mayor entertained a motion to award a contract in the amount of \$35,000 to Benchmark CMR for revision of the City Zoning Ordinance. Council Member Buckner then **MOVED** to accept the contract as stated. Council Member Lucas seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

There being no further business, a motion to adjourn was made by Council Member Parker, seconded by Council Member Lucas and passed unanimously. The Mayor adjourned the meeting at $7:18\,$ P.M. Notice of this meeting was distributed to all local media and posted on the City Hall bulletin board at least twenty-four hours prior to meeting time.

Respectfully,

Betty J. Hudson City Clerk

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page I

A Public Hearing and Regular Meeting of Walterboro City Council was held at City Hall on Tuesday, May 11, 2010 at 6:15 P.M. with Mayor Bill Young presiding.

PRESENT WERE: Mayor Bill Young, Council Members: Dwayne Buckner, Randy Peters, Charles Lucas, Ted Parker, Franklin Smalls and Tom Lohr. City Manager Jeff Lord, City Clerk Betty Hudson, City Attorney George Cone and Attorney Ashley Amundson were also present. There were approximately 53 persons present in the audience, of which a large number were present on behalf of the newly formed Hampton Street Crime Watch group.

There being a quorum present, the Mayor called the meeting to order and Council Member Smalls gave the invocation and Council Member Peters led the Pledge of Allegiance to our flag.

There being no objection, the Mayor presented an additional item for the agenda, under New Business, entitled, "A Request for Street Closing for Saturday, May 15 for the Law Officers Memorial".

PUBLIC INPUT ON AGENDA ITEMS:

Mr. Gary Davis, a city resident, asked what streets would be closed during the Law Officers Memorial event. Mayor Young told him that the committee is asking the city to close Hampton Street from Jefferies Boulevard to Walter Street and Walter Street from Washington Street to Hampton Street.

Ms. Janet Sawyer, on behalf of the local chapter of the NAACP, made the following comments in regard to the proposed City of Walterboro Comprehensive Plan.

- 1) This was a superb job done by the City. It obviously took a lot of hours.
- 2) It was noted that the black community is decreasing in population while the white population is increasing. Ms. Sawyer asked if there was a reason for the decrease in the black population. She asked if the decrease in the black population was due to the older people dying off and not being replaced or by younger people who have graduated from high school or college moving away.
- 3) Under the affordable housing section, it was noted that City Council said they were going to try to do something to allow renters to actually afford a two bedroom apartment, because according to the plan, in 2008 a housing analysis found that 49 percent of renters could not afford a two bedroom apartment. What could City Council do to make rents more affordable in Colleton County that would be legal?
- 4) Under land use, I noticed that the City is going to impose impact fees on a developer. My question is: "Has the South Carolina legislature enacted the required enabling legislature to allow you to do this?" If it hasn't, then you are dead in the water on that.

Concluding, Ms. Sawyer again commended on the great job with the plan. It is too bad that you had to work with such old data. It could have been better if you had 2010 census data to work with. That would have been really helpful, though I understand it takes years to develop one. I would like some answers to those questions.

Dr. Lori Campbell questioned why she was not allowed to address an issue at a Council Meeting due to the fact that she owns a business, works a lot and can't get to

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page II

the Council Meetings all the time. She asked, when am I supposed to be able to comment if I can't get to these meetings because I am working.

Mayor Young then stated, you can always ask to be placed on the agenda, and you can come to the Mayor's Round Table, I am there the third Tuesday of every month. You can also call me personally or call any of the Council Members. If you have a question that's in anyway related to the agenda, we would certainly hear it.

Dr. Campbell then said, it's related to the budget based on the article that I read in the newspaper. Mayor Young stated that Council will be addressing the budget and there will be an appropriate time to ask a question about it before the budget is passed. Dr. Campbell, then said, it would be appropriate, it's just that I may be working. Mayor Young further stated, if you get the question to me, I will try to get you an answer.

PUBLIC HEARING:

1. Ordinance # 2010-06

The Mayor then announced a public hearing duly advertised to receive public comments on Ordinance # 2010-06, An Ordinance Adopting the 2010 City of Walterboro Comprehensive Plan.

Mr. Gary Davis then asked for a short synopsis of the plan. City Manager Lord noted that the new Comprehensive Plan is available on the City's website and copies are available here at the meeting tonight.

Council Member Smalls then responded to Ms. Sawyer's question about the decrease in the black population. He said, with regard to the reasons you gave, it is some of both the reasons given. Some kids are graduating from school and some do not return after they graduate. They go other places and seek jobs. There is an increase in the older population that is dying out, and a few of the older population leave Walterboro and live with a daughter, a child or another relative.

Ms. Saywer then stated, the thing that absolutely astonished me was the fact that the plan mentioned that the City was not going to make any attempt to develop a storm water runoff plan. There was good reason for this in some cases, but my thought was that if anybody is sitting in the Waffle House at the northern exit of I-95 and there is a rain storm, you will see the cars coming along in the right- hand lane looking like a boat coming out the water from all the spray, and this is all over the roadways. I know this happened in Beaufort County, the storm water runoff plan was not in effect and a full development couldn't get out of their house. It was so much water. I don't know the geographical or the topography of Walterboro, but if that's the case and if there is a lot of low lying areas here, I would think that the City definitely needs a storm water runoff plan, because that could be very dangerous.

REQUESTS FOR APPEARANCE: - Barry Stephens - Danny Riddle and Travis Godley - Regarding Crime in the Hampton Street Area.

The Mayor asked the three speakers to limit their comments to around 3 minutes.

Mr. Danny Riddle, a resident on Hampton Street, opened by thanking City Council for the opportunity to let us all come here. He thanked the City Manager, the Chief of Police and all the people in Public Safety for helping to keep Walterboro a safe place. He stated, everyone is aware of the crime that's been going on and the

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page III

shootings and break-ins. Last week, we had a meeting at the Blarney Stone. We are going to form a neighborhood crime watch and I have been elected to be the captain of that Crime Watch. We will have another meeting at the Blarney Stone, next Wednesday, May 19, at 6:00 P.M. Mr. Riddle stated, I won't come in here tonight and start filing complaints, I don't think this is the time to do that. I think we can do that at that meeting. There is a particular time and a particular place to have those types of meetings. I wanted everybody to know that if you need me, call me. I think everybody is concerned about both of those problems. Walterboro is a great town. It's going to continue to be a great place to live, because we are going to fix it. Things take time. It takes time to have meetings, it takes time to organize and it is a process. I think that a Crime Watch is nothing more than a partnership with the local police department, because they can't do it all. They don't have the manpower. If you see something out of the ordinary, pick up the telephone and call the police department and tell them you think the guy across the street doesn't need to be there. It doesn't matter whether he is there for a reason or not, if they show up, they have done their job. Then, keep the pressure on and I'll promise you in the near future, a lot of this is going to subside. Trust me, we'll make it work.

Mr. Barry Stephens, a Hampton Street resident and member of the Crime Watch, told Council he was asked to talk tonight about how the crime has affected him personally. I don't want to get into a lot of crime issues, because when it affects one of us, it affects all of us. We need to all come together with the police department and help fight this crime. I don't want to get into a bunch of negative stuff, but one of the things I want to bring up is that I had a big tool trailer stolen in the city limits. A county police officer pulled them over and it ended up being a big problem with whose jurisdiction it was in. Nobody really could ever come up and say, it's in our jurisdiction. The county pulled them, it was in the city's jurisdiction, but then it went back to the county after the city closed their case. To make a long story short, I had to pay \$400 or \$500 to get my trailer back. The county sheriff pulled them at 3:00 A.M. because sparks were flying. They were pulling my trailer with a vehicle that was entirely too small. Maybe, a suggestion would be - why can't the county sheriff's department pursue crime in the city limits and why can't they charge someone. The guy ended up getting off pretty much scotch free, sold the trailer, went to jail for driving without a license, was out the next morning and nothing ever came up, except for me having to make them pay to get my stuff back. Is there something we can do to allow the county to come inside our jurisdiction and that increases our manpower? We moved to the City of Walterboro, we love it, we want to raise our family here, we believe in Walterboro. We want to make it a better place. By being in this Crime Watch, and all of us coming together, we can all be a community again, and help each other and watch each other's back. Instead of getting a security system that I would have to pay \$35 a month or \$500 a year, I would not mind paying a one-time fee to have some security systems put in at the city parking lot. If we need somebody manning the phones 24/7,. why can't they be watching a teleprompter. Just a suggestion. I would be happy to pay a fee or a one-time fee or a small tax every month to have some security in our city parking lots or library parking lots up and down Hampton Street and some of these other streets.

City Manager Lord commented that the Sheriff's Department has jurisdiction in the city.

Mr. Travis Godley, a resident on Hampton Street, then addressed Council. He opened by thanking Mr. Riddle for volunteering as captain of the Crime Watch and thanked Sgt. Chapman and Major Dasen for coming to their Crime Watch organizational meeting.

Mr. Godley then said, I know that several of you were there, but I want to recap

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page IV

a couple of things just so those who were not there, might understand where we are coming from on this.

We have had some crime in the area and we are trying to organize. We are not just organizing the Hampton Street, but we are utilizing the area from Wichman Street over to Carn Street and from Jefferies Boulevard over to Robertson Boulevard. It's a large area, but we are trying to contact all persons in that area and organize a crime watch. While I thank all of these people for coming out and doing these things, I will admit that the meeting we had on Wednesday got far flown and brought up some issues that probably are vague and I will not try to repeat all those here. I do have one controversy and that is: "We were informed at the meeting by the police that we should **not** call 911 in the case of an emergency, but that we should dial 549-1811 to come directly in to the dispatch of the Walterboro Police". Now, that did not seem right at the time and since then I have heard that is not right. It was false information. Now, I will tell you that a lot of our people immediately began reprogramming their phones to speed dial 549-1811 because I saw it done in the meeting. Now, we need to get that corrected. Now, there is one of two problems here, and you have the responsibility for correcting this. If 911 works the way we were told that the message goes to the county, the county asks the questions and then transfers you to the city for you to repeat that information again - that's not working - that's not the way it should work. But if that is the case, then you as a City Council and the County Council have to come together and make it correct. You have to give instructions to administration on how and what your expectations are. On the other hand, I have been told that this was done some time back and it does work today, that when you dial 911, it goes to the county, and if it is a city problem, the county dispatch will dispatch the Walterboro Police. Now, if that's correct, fine and good. But we still have a problem. It's evident that the police officers do not know that is the way it works. So, therefore, it is incumbent upon this City Council to make sure that administration is instructed to make sure the communication lines, and communication network among your police officers is such that they understand how it works and that all this information will not be submitted out to people. So, that's the one item that I really want to bring forward.

Again, I say, you know, we have some problems, so we have to overcome. The problem we have to overcome in our area is that there are a lot of people who do not trust the Walterboro Police Department, for various reasons over the years. The most recent, though, has occurred since we had our first meeting of the organization of the crime watch. The lady could not be here tonight, but she has provided a letter which I will provide copies to everyone and I'd like to read it. It reads as follows:

"To the Members of City Council: On the night of May 6, approximately 10:45 P.M., I was awaken by a loud noise on my front porch. I went to see what it was and there was a person on my front porch peering through the window. I ran back to my bedroom and telephoned the Walterboro Police Department at 549-1811. I told the dispatcher my name, address and what happened. She stated an officer would be sent to my house. A few minutes, my dog started barking at the back door. I let my dog out and saw two men run through my yard. I again called the police, telling the dispatcher what happened, and she stated that they were on their way. I waited another 20 minutes - the police never came. I had already called the police twice. I was frightened, I live alone, I went to bed with my hunting rifle loaded next to my bed, I did not sleep very well that night. I telephoned Chief Rhodes the next day, explained the situation and inquired why the police never showed up. Chief Rhodes said that he would find out and call me back. Chief Rhodes telephoned back saying they had caught the person. It was an individual that was drunk and at the wrong house. He also stated that he had put my house on a watch list, which I am grateful for. My question is how do I know that they caught the individuals at my house? The police

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page V

never came to my house to ask a description of the people. The police could not possibly have caught the people as there were two people in my yard and Chief Rhodes only mentioned one person. Also, why didn't an officer come by, not only to get a description of the people, but to make sure I was not hurt, that nothing had happened to my home. There is something very wrong with our system in the City of Walterboro, and I now feel a victim of this system. I do not feel that I may call on the police as they will not respond. I would like to feel safe in my home and also I feel in danger. I would like to think that I can rely upon our Police Department. At this time, I do not feel any of this, and I would like to see changes made to protect myself and the rest of our community".

Mr. Godley, then said, I am sorry It took so long to read that but I wanted to make sure that it got to each one of you. I will tell you the people on our street have been victimized through a very traumatic event and they are traumatized and will be so for the rest of their lives. We need to see some action. I will take exception with Mayor Young - We have not seen a decrease in crime that he states in the Post and Courier. In addition, we have asked the City and we were told we could get crime statistics and today we were told those statistics do not exist. So, I don't know, Mayor Young, how you managed to deduce a reduction when Chief Rhodes tells us he cannot supply us the information. We would like to see a clear concise explanation published of what crime is, where it's been, where it's going and what you, the City Council are going to do. You have some good points, you came back from your retreat, put Public Safety as number 1, but we haven't seen that plan. The 10 point plan has some great points about utilizing the Youth Advisory Committee, but it has taken forever to develop that committee and it still hasn't gotten off the ground. We need to see that. We have a lot of young people who do not have things to do in this city except walk the streets and that seems to be, (and I don't have the statistics), where our problem is with the young people. So, I encourage you tonight to discuss among yourselves and figure out how to activate this Youth Advisory Commission. I suggest you come up with very concrete plans and I please ask you and beg you, to be open and tell us and please do not try to cover up the problem.

Mayor Young stated, I think what I said in the Post and Courier was that there has been a decrease in violent crimes, I believe that is what I said and I think we have the statistics to stand behind that.

The Mayor then asked the City Manager, if he or Chief Rhodes would like to address any of the comments made.

City Manager Lord stated, obviously we'll look into the letter. On the statistics those are available on the FBI website. We report those every year. As public information, everybody can see it and I can also provide it to you.

Mayor Young said, as far as the Youth Advisory Commission - the reason it's taking so long to get it going is because we have had to wait on people to volunteer and we have had to call the different categories that fill those positions, a number of times to ask them to recommend people to represent their groups. We are working on it, and we will work on it some more tonight.

The Mayor then recognized Council Member Buckner. Council Member Bucker stated, first of all, let me just say, it's great to see everyone come out tonight, because it is an opportunity to see how your government works and this is your government. It seems to me sometimes, that I get the feeling that it is us against you guys. No, we are all in this together, this is our town. That's the point that I want to make. In Summerville and Charleston, I'm not going to say they don't care about us, but we have to care about our own town. This is where we make our living, this is where our

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page VI

businesses are. This is where we live and this is where we play. So, this is our town. And I just wanted to make several points. Number one, when I ran for City Council, the main issue one year ago was not crime. Crime was not a major issue in the City of Walterboro. The main issue was that there is nothing for the youth in the community to do. That was the main issue and I ran on that issue because I care about the young people and wanted to see something done. As a result of the youth not having anything to do, crime now is an issue in the City of Walterboro, and it has given us a black eye in the community - that these youngsters are starting to commit crimes. How do I know that. Well, number one the gentleman who had the battery and assault at the post office. That crime was committed by a 16 year old, and he has been arrested but there is no conviction. The other assailant that was with him was also a juvenile. Moving on a little further, the incident that we had with the drive-by shooting - triple homicide. From my understanding, that was also committed by an individual under the age of 20 years old. The list goes on and on. The burglary, from my understanding, the one that was reported in the Press and Standard, we caught that individual that broke in on, I believe it was Chapman Street, he also is a juvenile, I mean a youngster under the age of 20. So, if you look at the facts, the facts suggest that the youngsters who have nothing to do are walking around and now they are breaking into houses. So, we address that issue by creating the Youth Advisory Commission and that Commission was charged to try to deal with this issue. I made a commitment when I ran for office that we would hopefully make a sizeable investment in the youth which is the future of the City of Walterboro. Now, we are no longer associated with the Walterboro-Colleton Recreation Commission. You know the City is no longer into that. We have severed ties with the county. The county is doing their own recreation and in the City, we are handling our parks that are within the city. From my understanding, that's a budget of \$60,000 that we were putting toward that effort, jointly between the county and recreation. So, my thing is, the youth advisory commission needs some teeth. It needs funding, it needs money, we need to address this, so that they can begin their work and look for grants and look for programs and after school activities in order to keep the youth off the streets and doing something positive. I would rather see them doing recreation than breaking into somebody's house. I appreciate everyone coming tonight, we are going to address these issues and from what I am understanding the issues are: better cooperation between the county and the city, the crime issue, trust and I want to make sure that whatever statistical data that's available is made available to the public. I am glad that the City Manager is letting you know that information is on the FBI website, but if you request information concerning the statistical data on crime, you should be able to get that information, because that information is public. We are doing all that we can to solve this problem and we are going to have to work together in order to be able to do it.

Mayor Young then stated, I want to thank everybody that is responsible for the Crime Watch. I think that's a great thing. I think it's going to help us and that's the main thing that we can join together with our Police Department and with your help, we'll make a dent in this. I can assure you that everybody who is sitting up here is just as concerned as you are. I've dealt with this almost every day since November, since we've had the shootings and nobody is more concerned than this Council. I believe that we've impressed upon our public safety officers how concerned we are and I believe that we have good public safety officers and that they are working very hard to put an end to this. The good news is that the person who was breaking in homes in the Hampton Street area was apprehended in the act and I believe it was the result of the practices put in place by our public safety department. That does not mean there is not always going to be room for improvement and we certainly want to improve. We are going to keep trying, we are going to keep working to make Walterboro a safer place. I can promise you that and I think if you talk to our public safety officers - to a man or a lady, they will tell you that nobody is more frustrated than they are when things like this happen in our community. You know, we all are

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page VII

going to have to work together to make this happen. Again, Ms. Jeanine Rhodes, I want to thank you for organizing the crime watch in your neighborhood. We are here to help you, we are on your side and we are going to get the job done. We are not going to just talk at it, we are going to get it done.

Council Member Buckner then stated, again, we want to make a sizeable investment in the youth of the community, and so we just heard from our Mayor that we are committed to this, and so I am going to ask this Council on this. I make a motion that we take \$10,000 out of fund balance and put it towards the youth advisory commission as seed money in order to be help deal with the youth issue in the community.

There was no second. The motion died for lack of a second.

Council Member Lucas then asked the City Manager to explain to the audience the information on the $911\ \mathrm{situation}$.

City Manager Lord stated, the last version given is the correct version. A 911 call first goes to county dispatch. If it is an emergency, they will dispatch our vehicles directly, and so there is no pause at all in a response. The 549-1811 number is just a regular contact number if you want to report something to the police department. This is common in every jurisdiction. 911 is for emergencies and the regular phone number is proper for everything else. So, if you have an emergency, call 911, point blank. If you want to report something that's not an emergency, you can call 911, but 549-1811 works just as well.

Mr. Godley then asked the City Manager if that information had been communicated to the entire police force, because the officers at the meeting did not know that? Mr. Lord stated, I can't explain the mis-communication, but that is the proper answer and the officers should know that as the correct answer.

Ltd. Clint Crouse then stated this has been communicated to the officers and that's standard. Now, if you call 911 for two guys walking down the sidewalks, they are not going to go over our radio and dispatch that, but if you call for a break-in, they're going to immediately come over our air and send us to that area.

Mr. Godley then said, my only point being and most of these guys were in the audience when they heard the police officers tell us we can cut out the middle man if we dial 1811. So, I just want to be sure that everyone understands we need a communication given to all police officers to make sure they understand what the method is.

Mayor Young stated, I don't think that Officer Chapman was intending to tell you to have the 1811 replace 911, but it did come across that way, and I hope it is straightened out now.

Ms. Kim Crouse, wife of Ltd. Clint Crouse, then addressed Council. She stated, you made the comment that the community and police department need to come together in support. I have lived here for 38 years of my life. As a police officer's wife, you are absolutely correct. Until our community supports the police department and the police department supports the community, we'll never come together. I have 5 children and I have watched my husband walk out the door to take care of all of you that don't support the police department. I am not saying everybody, but we are lacking in support, as a community together. As a teenager growing up in Walterboro, our youth didn't have anything to do. We had the skating rink until I was 15, and we rode up and down the streets of Jefferies Blvd. and turned around at Burger Chick. So,

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page VIII

we didn't have anything to do, but our parents kept hold of us and our neighbors kept hold of us. We had community support. Comments have been made that the community doesn't trust the police department. Until, we start supporting and trusting then we don't have anything. You watch your spouse walk out the door everyday and not know whether or not he's going to come home, it'll make a difference. So, we need to come together.

PROCLAMATION - Recognizing the Band of Blue

A motion was made by Council Member Peters to adopt Proclamation No. 2010-06, to recognize the Colleton County High School Band of Blue. Council Member Lucas seconded the **motion that passed unanimously**. Mayor Young read the proclamation in its entirety into the records. Present to receive the proclamation on behalf of the Band of Blue were Band Director Tommy Finigan and several young members of the Band of Blue. Mr. Finegan thanked the community for its support of the Band of Blue and its recent trip to New Orleans. A copy of the proclamation is attached as part of these minutes.

NO OLD BUSINESS:

There was no Old Business before Council.

NEW BUSINESS:

Ordinance # 2010-07, An Ordinance to Change the Zoning on a Parcel of Land on Spruce Street, Tax Map # 147-15-00-016, from Medium Density Residential (MDR) to Highway Commercial (HC) was before Council. City Manager Lord noted that the Planning Commission had reviewed this zoning request and recommended approval of the rezoning request by City Council.

A n giving first reading approval to Ordinance # 2010-07 was made by Council Member Buckner, seconded by Council Member Smalls. Council Member Parker asked for the location of Spruce Street. City Manager Lord responded that this street was behind BiLo, near Meadow Street. Council Member Lucas asked if there was a purpose for this rezoning because we are writing the zoning ordinance now.

The motion then passed with all members voting in favor.

Additional Street Closing Request for the 2010 Antiques and Arts Festival

Ms. Sara Miller, on behalf of the Colleton County Historical and Preservation Society, appeared before Council requesting the closing of:

Church Street between N. Miller Street and Fishburne Street from 9:00 A.M. until 5:00 P.M. on May 14 and May 15.
 Ms. Miller explained that this closing is the section of N. Miller Street between the Lucas House and the Little Library.

A motion was made by Council Member Peters, seconded by Council Member Parker to grant the street closing request as submitted. **The motion passed with all members voting in favor.**

3. Request to Use Downtown Plaza for Gospel Singing Event on May 16, 2010

A motion was made by Council Member Lucas granting approval of the use of

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page IX

the Downtown Plaza by Ms. Kim Lee for a Gospel Singing Event on May 16, 2010. Council Member Smalls seconded the motion. In discussing the motion, Council Member Buckner questioned whether the group would be serving any food, beverages or sell any items. City Manager Lord responded that no food would be sold, it's just a singing event, no chairs, no parking spaces, it's setting up and they will sing for 2 hours. Electrical outlets is all that they requested and to turn off the waterfall. **The motion then passed unanimously.**

4. Request to Use the City Parking Lot for Community Action Day Event on May 28, 2010.

Council reviewed a letter submitted by Mr. Leroy Womble requesting to use a portion of the City Parking Lot on May 28, 2010 for a Community Day Event. Council Member Buckner **MOVED** to grant the request as so stated. Council Member Smalls seconded the **motion that passed unanimously**.

5. Street Closing Request and Use of Downtown Plaza for Annual Memorial Day Ceremony on May 31, 2010 by Veterans Council

A motion was made by Council Member Smalls to grant the request by the Veterans Council as submitted. Council Member Parker seconded the **motion that passed unanimously.**

6. <u>Discussion of Traffic Calming Devices on Miller Street - by Council</u> Member Dwayne Buckner

Council Member Buckner told Council he had received some concerns about the traffic on Miller Street which is parallel to Pinckney Park. He said, we have individuals coming off of Wichman Street driving through there at a high rate of speed and we have small children playing. We should look at some type of mechanism to slow the traffic down in that particular area. Council Member Buckner further stated, I brought this to the attention of the City Manager, and now I am asking the City Manager to address the options regarding this matter.

City Manager Lord then stated, your options are basically: 1) Use street signage; 2) alter the street by using a speed hump, or 3) lowering the speed limit.

On a question by Council Member Smalls on the present speed limit on that street, City Manager Lord responded the speed limit is 25 mph. Mayor Young wanted to know if the City has had any problems with that in the past. City Manager Lord responded that the city did not have any accidents in the area recently, and we have not seen any reported speeding tickets.

When questioned by the Mayor whether there were any reported problems or complaints by the park on Miller Street, Chief Rhodes reported that his department had not received any calls for service with the park itself, and no calls for traffic related accidents or tickets on Miller Street. He explained that this is a short street, it's narrow and you can only build up so much speed on this street. He said most of the traffic on this street is coming either from or to the Valero Gas Station, as a cut through. Chief Rhodes also reported three accidents on Hampton Street (one at Hampton and Jefferies, and two on Lemacks Street on Hampton) and another accident on Wichman Street and Lemacks.

Council Member Lucas then asked if this street was owned by the city or DOT? City Manager Lord responded that N. Miller Street, next to the park, is a city street.

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page X

Mayor Young asked the City Attorney what is the liability involved when you put up a speed bump. Attorney Cone responded that he was not familiar with speed bumps on public highways, but on private subdivisions where the roads are private, they are sometimes common, or in parking lots. It would depend on the design of the speed bumps. I am sure the Highway Department would have some information and statistics on this, but I don't readily have the information, but I will be glad to get some information for you.

Mayor Young then asked the City Manager what would be the cost involved for the three options? City Manager Lord responded that the signage would be relatively inexpensive. For the speed hump, my best guess would be around \$10,000. It has to be rather large. What you want to prevent is someone coming along on a motorcycle and not expecting a change in the asphalt, hitting it and having an accident, so it has to be relatively large. That's a lot of asphalt and you need to tie it in with the sidewalks. That's just a guess.

Council Member Lohr then asked the City Manager if there is a possibility of having a sign that indicates "a park is in the area". Mr. Lord responded affirmatively. He said, we have several signs in some places that are playground signs.

Council Member Peters asked if there were any other complaints from the residents in that neighborhood about that street and the speeding? City Manager Lord again noted that the city had not received any complaints.

City Manager Buckner reported that he had received at least two complaints from people who had approached him about the speeding between Wichman and Miller Street on the side street going up to Hampton Street. My thinking is we need to be proactive in trying to do some thing. I understand that a lot of times I come up with these grand ideas, but I guess a baby step would be to at least reduce the speed limit. I will make a motion that we reduce the speed limit to 15 MPH and we put up a sign that indicates that there is a park in this area to help reduce that speed in that area. Council Member Peters seconded the motion.

In discussing the motion, Ltd. Clint Crouse stated, under South Carolina state law, you actually have to go through the Highway Department (DOT) if you are going to alter anything on the roadway, which includes a reduction of speed. The reason I can tell you that is because we went through the same thing with 6th Street when we cut 6th Street in half. They will have to come down and do a survey. They send their traffic engineer down. If a speed hump is what they say can be utilized, you'll have to go through them, but we as a city are unable to alter it without their permission. City Manager Lord responded that this street is not in the state system.

The motion to reduce the speed limit on Miller Street to 15 MPH and to post signage indicating there is a children's park in the area, then passed with a vote of 6/1 with Mayor Young, Council Members Buckner, Peters, Lucas, Smalls and Lohr voting in favor and Council Member Parker voting against the motion for adoption.

7. Discussion of Improving Gateways to the City - by Council Member Dwayne Buckner

Council Member Buckner stated that he asked that this item to be placed on the agenda for discussion by Council. He stated, we have signage coming from 17A from Summerville coming into the city, there is a sign that says "Welcome to Walterboro". This sign was put up 4 or 5 years ago and it has started to look dilapidated and it needs some improvement. The other sign we have is coming from Exit 53, coming from Shoney's into town. This sign also says "Welcome to Walterboro". My vision and

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page XI

hope is that we could have entrances to the city look a little bit more grander, with some shrubbery, maybe some flowers that give people a very warm welcome into the City of Walterboro. You can even use the red rocking chair as a theme. I wanted to talk about that because I believe that when people come to the city, they need to know that they are in the City of Walterboro and that we are doing positive things in our city by making entrances very nice and very pleasant to look at. Additionally, we have two other entrances into the city coming from Bells Highway, where we have no signage at all and also coming into Hampton Street from Highway 64 coming from Charleston, there is no signage there as well. I would like for us to look at that and come up with some type of plan to improve the gateways and entrances into the city.

Mayor Young then stated, I think that's properly a topic for whatever is Council's pleasure, but it is a topic better addressed in a work session or at the retreat than in a Council Meeting, just because it is not something we are going to really nail down here tonight. Having been in sessions where we discussed signage before, it can get pretty lengthy and there will be differences of opinions as to what we should do. We can certainly do whatever Council wants to do tonight, but I would think that it is probably more appropriate to address that in a work session.

Council Member Buckner then asked if there is a problem with the City Manager coming up with a plan or some options for Council. Mayor Young responded, if that's what Council wants him to do. You need to remember that the Manager and the staff takes direction from the Council as a whole and not from any one Council Member.

Council Member Buckner then **MOVED** that we direct our City Manager to research the entrances and how we can beautify the entrances to the City of Walterboro and bring us back a plan in order for us to discuss. **The motion died for lack of a second**.

Mayor Young then stated, normally Councilman those kinds of things would be handled in a work session and a lot of time, it is Council itself that would make the suggestions to the staff, and then staff would bring back something as a compilation of those suggestions. That's the way, it has been done in the past.

8. Request for Street Closing for the Law Officers Memorial - Ad-on Agenda Item

Mayor Young announced that the Law Officers Memorial will be dedicated on Saturday, May 15, 2010 on the court house grounds starting at 10:00 A.M. and lasting about an hour. The committee requested that the following roads be closed from 9:45 A.M. to 11:00 A.M. for this dedication: Hampton Street at Jefferies Boulevard, Hampton Street at Walter Street and Walter Street at Washington Street.

A motion was made by Council Member Lucas to approve the road closing as presented. Council Member Smalls seconded the motion. A brief discussion was held. Mayor Young said he believed the reason they are asking for this is because it will be a solemn event and there may be noise from traffic going by there. We also have the other events taking place downtown at the same time. City Manager Lord then suggested as an alternative to keep the roads open. We can put our police vehicles in the road with their lights going and have traffic slow down to address the noise issue, if you wanted to keep the roads open.

Council Member Lucas asked what time the tractor parade would be held. He thought it would be held at 10:00 A.M. and 2:00 A.M. He stated, we might need to reschedule the tractor parade, which is kind of noisy. City Manager Lord announced that the tractor show is from 10:00 to 4:00, and the parade is at 11:00 A.M. and 2:00

Walterboro City Council Public Hearing and Regular Meeting May 11, 2010

MINUTES/Page XII

P.M. On the suggestion of the Mayor, Chief Rhodes agreed to be responsible for making sure the tractor parade does not start until the Memorial ceremony is finished.

The motion then passed with all members voting in favor.

THERE WERE NO COMMITTEE REPORTS.

The Mayor then entertained a motion to enter an executive session. Council Member Parker so **MOVED**, and Council Member Lucas seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The Mayor then announced that Council would enter an executive session to discuss a matter related to Boards and Commission Appointments, for a discussion of matters relating to proposed provision of services encouraging the location or expansion of industry or other businesses in the area and receipt of legal advice regarding a potential claim.

The meeting then entered into an Executive Session.

The meeting returned to Open Session and a motion was made by Council Member Peters to appoint Trey Black and Lesley L. Bligen to the Youth Advisory Commission. Council Member Lucas seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

There being no further business, a motion to adjourn was made by Council Member Parker, seconded by Council Member Buckner and passed unanimously. The Mayor adjourned the meeting at 7:35 P.M. Notice of this meeting was distributed to all local media and posted on the City Hall bulletin board at least twenty-four hours prior to meeting time.

Respectfully,

Betty J. Hudson City Clerk